

Written Testimony from the Asian American Psychological Association aapaonline.org

Before the United States House of Representatives Judiciary Committee, Subcommittee on the Constitution, Civil Rights, and Civil Liberties

> Hearing on "Discrimination and Violence Against Asian Americans"

> > March 18, 2021 at 10:00 AM

Dear Chairman Cohen, Ranking Member Johnson, and Members of the Subcommittee on the Constitution, Civil Rights, and Civil Liberties of the House Committee on the Judiciary,

Asian American Psychological Association (AAPA) submits this written testimony to the United States House of Representatives Subcommittee on the Constitution, Civil Rights, and Civil Liberties for its hearing on Discrimination and Violence Against Asian Americans on March 18, 2021. As an organization whose mission is to advance the mental health and well-being of Asian American communities through research, professional practice, education, and policy, we urge our policymakers to advance policy and enhance funding for (a) public messaging campaigns against anti-Asian racism; (b) the development of additional channels to track, assess, and provide referrals for victims of hate incidents, including in-language hate reporting hotlines; (c) bystander intervention trainings; (d) comprehensive, culturally and linguistically appropriate mental health, health, and other social services to address the multitude of stressors Asian Americans are experiencing, and (e) additional funding for research efforts to track and understand the short and long term impact of anti-Asian racism and violence. These resources are needed to better document and address the harms of racism and violence, stop the surge in discrimination and violence, and promote recovery in Asian American communities.

Our organization's mission and the expertise of our members focus on advancing the mental health and well-being of Asian American communities through research, professional practice, education, and policy. Our professional members are experts on the mental health impacts that race-based discrimination and violence have on Asian Americans. Our testimony draws upon the research of the members of our organization and that of others who study anti-Asian racism and xenophobia and its impact on mental health and well-being.

We thank the subcommittee for conducting this hearing to understand the alarming rise in discrimination, harrassment, and violence against Asian Americans in the wake of the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, and we welcome the opportunity to share the experiences of the communities that we serve.

Surge in Racism and Xenophobia towards Asian Americans

The Stop AAPI Hate Reporting Center recorded nearly 3,800 hate incidents towards Asian Americans from March 2020-February 2021.¹ According to the Center for the Study of Hate and Extremism at Cal State University San Bernardino, anti-Asian hate crimes increased 149% in 2020 in 16 US cities.² A June 2020 poll by the Pew Research Center found that Asian Americans and Black Americans were more likely to report negative experiences due to their race/ethnicity compared to other groups, with 31% of Asian Americans reporting that they have been the subject of racial slurs or jokes.³ In a study of 543 Chinese American parents and their children surveyed March to May 2020, Cheah and colleagues found that three-fourths of parents and youth experienced at least one incident of COVID-19 vicarious (i.e., witnessing members of their racial/ethnic group being victimized) racism either online or in-person, with more than four out of 10 parents reporting and 5 out of 10 youth reporting some form of direct or vicarious discrimination on a weekly basis.⁴ The COVID-19 Adult Resilience Experience Study (CARES),⁵ led by Hyeouk Chris Hahm and Cindy H. Liu, found that two-thirds of Asian American participants in their study reported experiencing COVID-19-related discrimination by June 25, 2020.

Emerging research shows that the surge in anti-Asian racism tracks with rhetoric used by politicians and other public figures, who have referred to COVID-19 as the "China virus," "Wuhan virus," and "kung flu."⁶ Use of such terms is not merely rhetoric, but reflective of bias; a study by Darling-Hammond and colleagues found that anti-Asian bias had been steadily decreasing between 2007 and early 2020, but began to increase March 8, 2020, after political officials and conservative news outlets began using this stigmatizing language. In our needs assessment study of over 2,600 Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders, 64% believe that political rhetoric has increased bias against their racial/ethnic group.⁷ Sixty-seven percent of adults and 47% of youth in Cheah et al.'s study were concerned for their safety as Chinese Americans because of labeling the COVID-19 virus as "China virus" or "Wuhan virus."⁸

Bias towards Asian Americans is not new, and has been enacted culturally, institutionally, and interpersonally since the first Asians settled in the United States.⁹ For example, federal laws have

https://www.csusb.edu/sites/default/files/FACT%20SHEET-%20Anti-Asian%20Hate%202020%203.2.21.pdf ³ Pew Research Center. (July 2020). *Many Black and Asian Americans say they have experienced*

discrimination amid the COVID-19 outbreak.

¹ Jeung, R., Yellow Horse, A., Popovic, T., & Lim, R. (2021). Stop AAPI Hate National Report 3/19/20-2/28/21. <u>https://secureservercdn.net/104.238.69.231/a1w.90d.myftpupload.com/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/210312-Stop-AAPI-Hate-National-Report-.pdf</u>

² CSUSB Center for the Study of Hate & Extremism. (2021). *Anti-Asian Hate Crime Reported to Police in America's Largest Cities:* 2020.

https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2020/07/01/many-black-and-asian-americans-say-they-have-experience-inced-discrimination-amid-the-covid-19-outbreak/

 ⁴ Cheah, C. S. L., Wang, C., Ren, H., Zong, R., Cho, H. S., & Xue, X. (2020). COVID-19 racism and mental health in Chinese American families. *Pediatrics, 146*, e2020021816. <u>https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2020-021816</u>
⁵ CARES Research Study, <u>https://www.cares2020.com</u>

⁶ Darling-Hammond, S., Michaels, E. K., Allen, A. M., Chae, D. H., Thomas, M. D., Nguyen, T. T., Mujahid, M. M., & Johnson, R. C. (2020). After "The China Virus" went viral: Racially charged coronavirus coverage and trends in bias against Asian Americans. *Health Education & Behavior*, *47*(6), 870–879. https://doi.org/10.1177/1090198120957949

⁷ Saw, A., Aitaoto, N., Đoàn, L.N., Samoa, R., Takeuchi, D. T., Tsoh, J. Y., & Yi, S. S. AAPI COVID-19 Needs Assessment Project. <u>www.aapicovidneeds.org</u>

⁸ Cheah et al.

⁹ Espiritu, Y. (1997). Asian American women and men: Labor, laws, and love. Thousand Oaks: Sage.

discriminated against Asian Americans by systematically excluding them from the possibility of naturalizing as U.S. citizens¹⁰, and immigration laws such as the Foreign Miners' tax and Alien Land Laws imposed extra taxes on non-citizens and banned non-citizens from owning land, respectively.¹¹ The internment of Japanese Americans during WWII, the Muslim ban, and the systematic deportation of Southeast Asian refugees and undocumented Asian immigrants also reflect more recent systemic anti-Asian federal policies. There has been a history of Asian Americans being viewed as a perpetual foreigner, regardless of nativity.¹² Likewise, the narrative that Asian Americans are associated with disease is demonstrated in the racial epithet of "yellow peril," bestowed by Europeans and Americans. Asian Americans have also been pitted against other racial minority groups through the designation of the "model minority"¹³ stereotype, which suggests that it is possible to achieve in America with strong work ethic.

Violence against Asian Americans is also not new. From lynchings in the 19th century to, more recently, the violence targeting South Asian Americans in the aftermath of 9/11, such as the 2012 mass shooting that killed six at the Oak Creek Gurdwara in Wisconsin, Asian Americans have been victims of racism-fueled hate. The current surge of anti-Asian racism and violence does not impact all in our community equally. The killing of 84-year-old Vicha Ratanapakdee in January 2021, the murders of six Asian women in Atlanta by a White man on March 17, 2021, as well as Stop AAPI Hate data showing that women report hate incidents 2.3 times more than men, show that we must attend to the multiply marginalized in Asian American communities. Community concerns also persist in response to violence experienced when seeking mental health crisis support as seen with the unjust deaths of Angelo Quinto and Christian Hall.

Racism's Impact on the Well-Being of Asian Americans

Race-based hate incidents toward Asian Americans have profound implications for their health and mental health. Racism is a chronic and acute stressor that harms health through "tax[ing] or exceed[ing] existing individual and collective resources or threaten[ing] well-being."¹⁴ Racism has also been conceptualized as traumatic stress that causes psychological symptoms of depression, intrusive thoughts, anger, hypervigilance, somatic symptoms and physiological reactivity, decreased self-esteem, and avoidance or numbing.¹⁵ Existing research suggests that racism increases risk for the development of mental health problems,¹⁶ and that the link between racism and negative mental

¹⁰ Lee, S. J., Wong, N.-W. A., & Alvarez, A. N. (2009). The model minority and the perpetual foreigner: Stereotypes of Asian Americans. In N. Tewari & A. N. Alvarez (Eds.), *Asian American Psychology: Current Perspectives* (pp. 69-84). New York, NY: Routledge/Taylor & Francis Group.

¹¹ Ancheta, A. N. (2006). *Race, Rights and the Asian American Experience.* 2nd Ed. New Brunswick, NJ: Rutgers University Press.

¹²Takaki, R. (1998). *Strangers from a different shore: A history of Asian Americans, updated and revised edition.* Little, Brown and Company.

¹³ Yoo, H. C., Burrola, K. S., & Steger, M. F. (2010). A preliminary report on a new measure: Internalization of the Model Minority Myth Measure (IM-4) and its psychological correlates among Asian American college students. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *57*(1), 114.

¹⁴ Harrell, S. P. (2000). A multidimensional conceptualization of racism-related stress: Implications for the well-being of people of color. *American Journal of Orthopsychiatry, 70*(1), 42-57.

¹⁵ Carter, R. T., & Pieterse, A. L. (2020). Measuring the effects of racism: Guidelines for the assessment and treatment of race-based traumatic stress injury. *Columbia University Press.*

¹⁶ Gee, G. C., Spencer, M., Chen, J., Yip, T. & Takeuchi, D. T. (2007). The association between self-reported racial discrimination and 12-month *DSM-IV* mental dsorders among Asian Americans nationwide." *Social Science & Medicine, 64*(10),1984–1996.

health is stronger for Asian Americans compared to other racial/ethnic groups.^{17,18} Chronic exposure to racism also impacts physical health through allostatic load, "the cumulative wear and tear on the body's systems owing to repeated adaptation to stressors."¹⁹ In a 2009 review, Gee and colleagues found that discrimination negatively impacts cardiovascular health; increases risk for diabetes, obesity, high cholesterol; and increases risk of alcohol or tobacco use for Asian Americans.²⁰ Structural and cultural racism also impact healthcare access for Asian Americans. A study by the Commonwealth Fund found that Asian Americans were less likely to be satisfied with their healthcare and more likely to report not being involved in decisions about their care compared to White Americans.²¹

Impacts of Anti-Asian Racism in the Context of COVID-19

We partnered with Stop AAPI Hate to conduct a follow-up study in January-March 2021 involving the more than 1,400 English-speaking adult respondents who reported hate incidents to their reporting center in the first nine months of the pandemic. Of the 413 individuals who participated, 42% were currently experiencing anxiety symptoms, 30% were currently experiencing depression symptoms, and 39% experienced elevation of one or more of the following race-based traumatic stress symptoms: depression, intrusion, anger, hypervigilance, physical symptoms, decreased self-esteem, and avoidance. Ninety-five percent of respondents now view the U.S. as more physically dangerous for Asian Americans.²² The CARES study found that Asian Americans reporting COVID-related discrimination were more likely to also report symptoms of post traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), even after accounting for pre-existing mental health diagnoses and lifetime report of discrimination.²³ Cheah and colleagues found that both direct and vicarious experiences of discrimination were related to poorer mental health for both parents and youth, but direct experiences were also related to poorer psychological well-being, and youth's mental health was more negatively affected.²⁴

The effects of racism on Asian Americans likely compound with other pandemic-related stressors to negatively impact mental health.²⁵ Indeed, our emerging research finds a positive correlation between total sources of stress and mental health indices (i.e., race-based trauma symptoms, anxiety,

 ¹⁷ Paradies, Y., Ben, J., Denson, N., Elias, A., Priest, N., Pieterse, A., Gupta, A., Kelaher, M., & Gee, G. (2015). Racism as a determinant of health: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLOS ONE, 10*(9), e0138511.
¹⁸ Carter, R. T., Johnson, V. E., Kirkinis, K., Roberson, K., Muchow, C., & Galaxy, C. (2018). A meta-analytic review of racial discrimination: Relationships to health and culture. *Race and Social Problems, 11,* 15-32. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12552-018-9256-y

¹⁹ Geronimus, A. T., Hicken, M., Keene, D., & Bound, J. (2006). "Weathering" and age patterns of allostatic load scores among blacks and whites in the United States. *American Journal of Public Health*, *96*(5), 826–833. <u>https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2004.060749</u>

²⁰ Gee, G. C., Ro, A., Shariff-Marco, S., & Chae, D. (2009). Racial discrimination and health among Asian Americans: Evidence, assessment, and directions for future research. *Epidemiologic Reviews, 31*(1), 130-151. https://doi.org/10.1093/epirev/mxp009

²¹Ngo-Metzger, Q., Legedza, A. T. R., Phillips, R. S. (2004). Asian Americans' reports of their health care experiences. *Journal of General Internal Medicine, 19*(2), 111-119.

²² Saw, A., Jeung, R., Yellow Horse, A., Huynh, M., McGarity-Palmer, R., & Sun, M. AAPI COVID-19 Needs Assessment Project: Stop AAPI Hate Follow Up Study. <u>www.aapicovidneeds.org</u>

²³ Hahm, H. C., Ha, Y. S., Scott, J. C., Wongchai, V, Chen, J. A., & Liu, C. H. (under review). Perceived COVID-19-related anti-Asian discrimination predicts Post Traumatic Stress Disorder symptoms among Asian and Asian American young adults. *BMC Public Health.*

²⁴ Cheah et al.

²⁵ Misra, S., Le, P. D., Goldmann, E., & Yang, L. H. (2020). Psychological impact of anti-Asian stigma due to the COVID-19 pandemic: A call for research, practice, and policy responses. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy.*

depression). Just as anti-Asian racism has been exacerbated by the past presidential administration, one's local climate and leadership can also buffer the impact of racist experiences.²⁶

Asian Americans have long encountered barriers to accessing health and mental health care due to linguistic, cultural, insurance, and other barriers.²⁷ Fear/anticipation of future racism may prevent Asian Americans from accessing needed resources, such as health and mental health care. In our interim needs assessment survey dataset including over 2,600 Asian Americans and Pacific Islanders, we found that 68% report at least some difficulty seeing a health care provider (compared to 28% pre-pandemic).

Federal Action Is Needed

Based on research on anti-Asian racism, we urge our policymakers to advance policy and enhance funding for initiatives to prevent future anti-Asian discrimination and violence, including:

- public messaging campaigns against anti-Asian racism that are empirically grounded and actively disconfirm stereotypes and racist characterizations;²⁸
- the development of additional channels to track, assess, and provide referrals for victims of hate incidents, including in-language hate reporting hotlines;
 - Our data show that only 9% of individuals who reported hate incidents to the online Stop AAPI Hate incident reporting portal also reported the incident to the police. Although Stop AAPI Hate incident respondents were primarily motivated to report for a collective voice, to prevent future incidents, voice their feelings and experiences, document trends, create policy change, and alert authorities, many participants in our follow-up study also hoped for more legal and mental health resources in light of their experiences.²⁹
- bystander intervention trainings.
 - Although there are currently no empirically supported bystander interventions addressing anti-Asian racism, models such as those proposed by Hollaback! and Asian Americans Advancing Justice, as well as those proposed by Sue and colleagues, are empirically and culturally grounded.^{30,31}

Given the compounding nature of anti-Asian racism along with other pandemic-related stressors, and emerging evidence that Asian Americans face disparities such as higher rates of prolonged

²⁶ Tausen, B. M., Jin, J., Kim, P. Y., Law, K. C., & Kendall, D. L. (2020). Academic community support, campus racial climate, and subjective well-being during the coronavirus outbreak among Asian American college students. *Journal of Asian American Studies*, *23(3)*, 367-385.

²⁷ Ngo-Metzger et al.

²⁸ Misra et al.

²⁹ Saw, Jeung, Yellow Horse, et al.

³⁰ Hollaback! (2021). Bystander intervention to stop anti-Asian/American and xenophobic harrassment. <u>https://www.ihollaback.org/bystanderintervention/</u>

³¹ Sue, D. W., Calle, C. Z., Mendez, N., Alsaidi, S., & Glaeser, E. (2020). *Microintervention strategies: What you can do to disarm and dismantle individual and systemic racism and bias*. John Wiley & Sons.

unemployment³² and all-cause mortality,³³ support for Asian American communities must be comprehensive and address the multitude of stressors facing Asian American communities. We advocate for increased funding for culturally and linguistically appropriate mental health, health, and other social services for Asian Americans.

We also strongly advocate for additional funding for research efforts to track and understand the short and long term impact of anti-Asian racism and violence. Research on Asian American health remains underfunded, representing only 0.17% of National Institutes of Health funding.³⁴ Failing to adequately include Asian Americans in data collection/tracking efforts, misrepresenting Asian Americans in "Other" or "AAPI" categories, and not providing in-language access to data collection/tracking, hamper the ability of federal, state, and local agencies, law enforcement, health systems, and providers to respond to the surge in racism and violence towards Asian Americans. These efforts must consider the heterogeneity of populations under the Asian American umbrella and disaggregate by ethnicity, language, and national origin.

The Asian American Psychological Association thanks the subcommittee on the Constitution, Civil Rights, and Civil Liberties for bringing attention to harm that Asian American communities have been experiencing during this pandemic and for holding this hearing. We urge members of this subcommittee to bear in mind that racism and discrimination against Asian Americans did not begin with the start of the pandemic and without decisive, structural change, will persist long after the pandemic's end. Additionally, we hope you will continue to use the power of this subcommittee to address the specific needs of not only Asian Americans but also Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islanders and all other communities of color that have borne the brunt of the pandemic and of centuries of racism and violence. Please feel free to contact AAPA Board Member Anne Saw, PhD (asaw@depaul.edu) or AAPA Vice President Nellie Tran, PhD (vp@aapaonline.org) with any questions.

Sincerely,

Asian American Psychological Association

https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2021/03/11/long-term-unemployment-has-risen-sharply-in-u-s-amid-the-p andemic-especially-among-asian-americans/

https://www.themarshallproject.org/2020/08/21/covid-19-s-toll-on-people-of-color-is-worse-than-we-knew

³² Bennett, J. (2021). *Long-term unemployment has risen sharply in U.S. amid the pandemic, especially among Asian Americans*. Pew Research Center.

³³ Flagg, A., Sharma, D., Fenn, L. & Stobbe, M. (2020). *COVID-19's toll on people of color is worse than we knew*. The Marshall Project.

³⁴ Đoàn, L.N., Takata, Y., Sakuma, K.K., Irvin, V. L. (2018). Trends in clinical research including Asian American, Native Hawaiian, and Pacific Islander participants funded by the US National Institutes of Health, 1992 to 2018. *JAMA Network Open*, *2*(7):e197432.